IIIIMINUTES OF MEETING OF CAVAN COUNTY COUNCIL HELD ON

10th FEBRUARY, 2014 IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, COURTHOUSE, CAVAN

COUNCILLOR V. SMITH, CATHAOIRLEACH PRESIDING

PRESENT:
Councillors M. Argue, W. Bennett, D. Blake, A. Boylan, 

C. Boylan, D. Boylan, A. Boyle, Damien Brady, Danny Brady, 

N. Connell, F. Curtin, J. P. Feeley, M. Maguire Lynch, P. McDonald, S. McKiernan, P. McVitty, G. Murray, J. O’Hare, P. O’Reilly, 
P. Smith, S. Smith, N. Smyth, P. Walsh

IN ATTENDANCE:

J. Keyes, County Manager





J. McLoughlin, Director of Services





G. Finn, Director of Services





E. Doyle, Director of Services





E. McGinn, Senior Staff Officer 

1

To confirm Minutes of Monthly Meeting of Cavan County Council held on 13 January 2014. Miontuairisci cruinnithe 13 Eanair 2014 a dhearbhu.

It was:



Proposed by Councillor G. Murray
 
        Seconded by Councillor P. McVitty
      
       And




Resolved:

“that Minutes of Meeting held on 13 January 2014 be hereby approved.

Councillor D. Blake again queried if the Council had received correspondence in relation to traffic surveys being carried out by Eirgrid and if permission was needed to carry out these surveys.

Mr. J. McLoughlin, Director of Services is to deal with the issue.
2.
To note County Manager’s Orders.
Noted.

3.
Co-option of Mr. Noel Connell, Rathiever, Mountnugent, Co. Cavan to fill casual vacancy arising from the resignation of Councillor Grainne Brady.
It was:



Proposed by Councillor C. Boylan
 
        Seconded by Councillor P. McDonald
      
       And




Resolved:

 “that the co-option of Mr. Noel Connell, Rathiever, Mountnugent, Co. Cavan to fill casual vacancy arising from the resignation of Councillor Grainne Brady be hereby approved”.

Councillor C. Boylan introduced Mr. Noel Connell to the Meeting.  He stated the Mr. Noel Connell would now replace Ms. Grainne Brady as a member of the Sinn Fein party and Cavan County Council for the Ballyjamesduff Electoral Area.  He stated that Mr. Connell was a native of the Ballyjamesduff area and had family commitments there.  He stated that Mr. Connell will serve the people of the Ballyjamesduff area to the best of his ability.  

Councillor P. McDonald welcomed Mr. Connell to the meeting and stated that he had a tough task ahead of him but was confident that Mr. Connell would work as best he could for the Ballyjamesduff Electoral Area.
Councillor Damien Brady welcomed Mr. Connell to the meeting stating that he will get all the help he needs from the Sinn Fein team.  He wished Mr. Connell the best of luck in the local election.

Councillor Danny Brady on behalf of the Fianna Fail Group welcomed Mr. Connell to the Chamber.  

Councillor P. O’Reilly on behalf of the Fine Gael Party welcomed Mr. Connell to the Chamber and wished him well for the remaining months before the local election.

Mr. J. Keyes, Manager welcomed Mr. Connell to the Chamber and Council on behalf of the executive.  He told Mr. Connell if he had any queries to feel free to give him a call.
4.

To approve report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001-2008 in respect of the proposed development at Blacklion Enterprise Centre, Co. Cavan.
It was:



Proposed by Councillor J.P. Feeley

 
        Seconded by Councillor P. McVitty

      
       And




Resolved:



 “that the report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001-2008 in respect of the proposed development at Blacklion Enterprise Centre, Co. Cavan be hereby approved”.

5.

To note 2014 National Roads Grant Allocation in the sum of €4,306,888 from the National Roads Authority.


Noted.

6.

To note 2014 Non-National Roads Grant Allocation of €8,975,850 from the National Roads Authority.


Noted.
7.

2014 Roadworks Programme.
Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services gave a detailed account of the 2014 Road Works Programme. He stated that 2013 represented one of the most successful years the Council has had regarding infrastructural investment with the N3 Bypass, Cavan Relief Road and other projects coming to fruition and noted that the Council was working with a reduced budget for 2014.  He stated that compared to 2009 when the roads budget was €17m that has now been reduced by 49% to just over 8.9m and this is likely to be reduced again next year. He stated that a grant of €4,306,888 had been provided for the maintenance and improvement of the national road network.  This allocation will support ongoing improvements to the national road network in the county.  He stated that the overall grant for regional and local roads is €8.975m which is a reduction of 8% from the 2013 allocation.  He stated that with this level of funding the efforts of Cavan County Council will be concentrated on trying to keep as much of the road network intact as possible. He stated that no allocation for Local Improvement Schemes was provided for in the Department of Transport Allocation 2014 but Local Authorities may use up to 15% of their Discretionary Grant towards Local Improvement Schemes.  He stated that a figure of €260,000 would be allocated to the Local Improvement Scheme.  This means the allocation of €65,000 to each electoral area to cover the cost of fixing a maximum of seven to eight private lanes.  He stated that currently there are one hundred and ten lanes on the Council’s list and he expected this to increase once the Local Improvement Scheme came back on stream. He stated that Cavan County Council has allocated €2,170,000 from its own resources towards the maintenance and improvement of the Non-National Road Network in 2014.  This is a substantial commitment by Cavan County Council especially in our economic downturn towards the continued improvement and maintenance of our road network.  He stated that a total allocation of €210,000 has been received for Bridge Rehabilitation works.  He stated that the pilot two year Community Involvement Scheme introduced in 2013, provides a grant allocation of €500,000 in 2014.  In total the two year scheme will allow completion of works on 56 local roads within the county in partnership with local residents who are required under the scheme to provide 20% of the overall cost of the works.   
Councillor P. O’Reilly welcomed the roads programme for 2014.  He stated that the money allocated to the local improvement scheme gives people who live on private lanes an opportunity to apply for grant aid to repair the lane.  He proposed that the Roadworks Programme 2014 be adopted.

Councillor S. Smith stated that since 2009 we now have less than 50% of the money we need to maintain our roads.  He stated that it was the wrong move and the wrong time to invest money into the Local Improvement Scheme which had been previously funded by central government.  He stated that the list of private lanes under the scheme will lengthen but the resources will not be increased.  

Councillor P. Smith stated that it was right to have the Local Improvement Scheme included in the budget.  Councillor Smith noted that €190,000 allocated to the Ballyjamesduff area last year had not been spent and wondered why.

Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that he supported the Local Improvement Scheme but felt it was not appropriate for it to be enacted where other services would suffer.  He stated that the budget we have is already insufficient for the amount of work we want to get done.  

Councillor C. Boylan stated that the Roadworks Programme 2014 should go ahead as presented.  He stated that while it was not the perfect solution it was time to have the roads budget finalised. He stated that after the last meeting a rumour went out stating that the Sinn Fein party were against the allocation of money for the Local Improvement Scheme and stated that this was not true.  He proposed that the Council write to the Minister to seek extra funding for the roads in our county.
Councillor D. Brady stated that as a result of allocating money to the Local Improvement Scheme local and county roads would deteriorate.
Councillor P. McVitty seconded the proposal to have the Roadworks Scheme 2014 adopted.  He complimented the area engineers on work done through the community involvement scheme. .
Councillor S. McKiernan stated that politics was about decision making and his party had been courageous in its proposal.  

Councillor A. Boylan welcomed the programme and thanked Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services for accepting the proposal made by the Fine Gael party.  He stated that Minister Phil Hogan would be visiting Cavan in the next while and the party should meet with him and explain the situation.

 Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that pothole filling, patching and surface dressing will be reduced in all areas.  He informed Councillor P. Smith that he would check details in relation to the two roads he queried in the Ballyjamesduff area.


It was:



Proposed by Councillor P. O’Reilly,



Seconded by Councillor P. McVitty

“that the Roadworks Programme 2014 be approved”.



It was:



Proposed by Councillor Danny Brady,


Seconded by Councillor J.P. Feeley,


“that the Roadworks Programme 2014 be not approved”.

Mr. Ger Finn, Director of Services informed the Councillors that a vote would now be taken. It was agreed to vote by show of hands.


Following a showing of hands the Roadworks Programme 2014 was approved.

12 Councillors voting for the proposal


7 Councillors voting against.

4 Councillors abstained.

8.(a)
To note replies from Revenue Commissioners and Department of Finance regarding payment of Local Property Tax (LPT) for 2014



Councillor J.P. Feeley noted the response which he said only set out the factual position in relation to local property tax.  He stated that there are people contacting the Local Property Tax helpline and despite the service extending their opening hours, people are being told they could expect to receive a reply within three weeks which is not good enough for a state agency.  



Councillor G. Murray stated that he was aware of a number of cases where elderly people are now finding that they had overpaid the property tax for the last year and now had to continue to pay the same sum up to 2016.  He stated that the current situation is causing a lot of confusion through lack of knowledge and through lack of understanding.  


Councillor P. Smith stated that the appeal process involved people cutting valuations of similar type property in their area and informing the Revenue of the true cost of houses locally.
   (b)
To note reply from Vintners Federation of Ireland in respect of towns and villages.



Councillor S. Smith expressed his disappointment that the Vintners Federation of Ireland were the only organisation to date that had replied to his motion in relation to the the need to support local businesses in our towns and villages.  He proposed that the Council renew his requests to the other agencies.  This was seconded by Councillor J.P. Feeley.
   (c)
To note reply of letter sent by Pat the Cope Gallagher MEP to the Vice-President of the European Commission regarding height restrictions for the haulage industry.



Noted.
  (d)
To note reply from Office of the Minister for Agriculture, Food and the Marine regarding funding of the CAP Rural Development Fund on a 50/50 basis under the EU CAP Reform Package.




Noted.


Councillor W. Bennett congratulated Minister Coveney on the deal he made for the Irish Farmers.  Councillor P. O’Reilly proposed that a letter be sent to the Minister for Agriculture congratulating him on his achievements.  This was seconded by Councillor D. Boylan.  



Councillor S. Smith welcomed the outcome of the CAP talks and he asked that the Minister bring forward the REPS Scheme.  He stated that farmers need assistance at this point in time.



Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that it was worth noting that this was the first time the agriculture budget had fallen and this was not a good deal for Ireland.  



Councillor A. Boylan stated that he was disappointed that no cap had been placed on top payments to big farmers.  

9.

To approve attendance of members at the following:-

(a)
AMAI Spring Seminar to be held in the Great Northern Hotel, Bundoran on 14 & 15 February. Councillors M. Maguire Lynch, A. Boylan, W. Bennett, S. McKiernan, D. Boylan, A. Boyle, D. Brady, F. Curtin, G. Murray, N. Smyth, S.P. O’Reilly and S. Smith

(b)
TJK Conferences Genealogy Conference to be held in Limerick from 21-23 February.  Councillor N. Smyth

(c)
Colmcille Winter School to be held in Gartan, Letterkenny from 21-23 February. Councillors A. Boyle, F. Curtin, G. Murray, S. Smith, P. Walsh and S.P. O’Reilly

(d)
Clare Tourist Council/Clare County Council 25th Annual Tourism Conference to be held in the Falls Hotel, Ennistymon, Co. Clare on 21st and 22nd February. Councillors A. Boylan, P. O’Reilly, P. Smith, D. Boylan, D. Brady, J.P. Feeley and S. Smity

(e)
Boyne Valley Tourism Conference to be held in City North Hotel on 27 & 28 February. Councillors P. O’Reilly, S. McKiernan and N. Smyth

(f)
Ace Training Local Government Law Update 2014 to be held in Carlingford from 21-23 February. Councillors D.  Boylan, S. Boyle
     (g)
The Association of Irish Regions Annual Conference to be held in Kilronan Castle, Co. Roscommon on 28th February.
Councillors M. Maguire Lynch, P. McVitty, M. Argue and J.P. Feeley.

(h)
Association of County & City Councils Annual Conference to be held in the Slieve Russell Hotel on 6th & 7th March.  Councillors M. Maguire Lynch, A. Boylan, P. O’Reilly, S. McKiernan, D. Boylan, M. Argue, Danny Brady, Damien Brady, P. McDonald, C. Boylan and N. Connell.
Mr. Ger Finn, Director of Services informed the meeting that the establishment of the new Local Community Development Committee is in line with “A Guide to Putting People First; Action Plan for Effective Local Government” which is committed to reviewing the delivery of services at local level, to ensure that public services are best delivered through locally based bodies that are responsive to the local needs and circumstances.  He stated that the LCSCs will comprise of a maximum of fifteen members and the local authorities will be inviting key state agencies and other partners to participate on LCDCs.  He stated that there will be wide representation on the committee from the local government sector, state agencies, local and community development and social, economic and community interests.  He stated that he was awaiting further details from the Department but he hoped to start the Committees shortly.

Mr. Ger Finn, Director of Services informed the members that the Building Control (Amendment) Regulations 2014 will come into effect on 1st March, 2014.  He stated that these regulations seek to strengthen and improve the current Building Control regime, self certification procedures as they will affect all stages of the construction process from initial design through to practical completion.  He stated that it will be a mandatory requirement to register drawings prior to commencement. He stated that these regulations will now place more responsibility on the owner of a development to ensure compliance.  He stated that failure to comply could lead to more difficulties if you wanted to insure or sell the development. He stated that architects and engineers working with Cavan County Council have already been informed of the regulations.
Councillor G. Murray asked if the new regulations applied to industrial buildings and farm buildings.  He stated that the general public need to be notified of these changes.

It was agreed that the new Building Control Regulations be placed on the agenda for the March meeting.
MEMBERS’ ITEMS DEFERRED FROM JANUARY MEETING
1.
Killeshandra Health Centre.
Councillor S. Smith asked that Cavan County Council write to the HSE to bring Killeshandra Health Centre to a satisfactory conclusion.  He stated that a new health centre is needed urgently in Killeshandra and a building has already been offered to the HSE.
Councillor P. McVitty stated that a very successful meeting was held last December to discuss plans for a new Primary Care Centre in Killeshandra.  He stated that a lot of work has already been done by Mr. Vincent Reynolds and the HSE on the project.  
Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that it is clearly recognised that there is a need for a new health centre in Killeshandra.  He stated that the HSE should be asked to finalise the matter so that a facility can be put in place for Primary Care.

Councillor Damien Brady supported the motion and stated that he hoped common sense would prevail.

Councillor M. Maguire Lynch complimented Vincent Reynolds and the HSE for all their hours of hard work.  She stated that the Centre is now at a delicate stage and there are problems which cannot be discussed publicly.

Councillor P. O’Reilly stated that he is a member of the HSE Committee and informed the meeting that the HSE have done all they can do on the matter.  He stated that those who have made the effort to date should be let finish the project.

Mr. J. Keyes, Manager stated that this is a very desirable project which is presently at a delicate stage.  He stated that we should allow current negotiations to reach a conclusion.

MEMBERS’ ITEMS – FEBRUARY

2.
That Cavan County Council introduce Bye-Laws to prevent the abuse of alcohol in public areas in Bailieborough town and environs.
Councillor N. Smyth stated that her motion in relation to the introduction of bye-laws in Bailieborough town and environs came as a result of the issue being raised by residents at Community Alert meetings in Bailieborough.  She complimented the work done by the Community Employment Schemes and Tidy Towns Committee in Bailieborough.  She felt that the introduction of these bye-laws would ban on-street drinking in the town and curb anti-social behaviour.  She stated that the area by the lake in Bailieborough is destroyed due to alcohol abuse.  She stated that she also raised the issue at the Joint Policing Committee meeting.  She proposed that Cavan County Council introduce bye-laws to prevent alcohol abuse in public areas in Bailieborough town and environs that would not have an effect on committees when festivals are being run in the town.
Councillor J. O’Hare supported the motion.  He stated that the cheap price of alcohol is adding to the problem.
Councillor F. Curtin stated that drinking along streets, alley ways and public places is intimidating to people.  He stated that legislation needs to be implemented at National Level in relation to the selling of cheap alcohol in supermarkets.

Councillor P. McDonald supported the motion.
Councillor S. McKiernan endorsed the call for bye-laws.  He stated that he had concerns about specifying particular areas of the town.  He stated that every approach road leading to Monaghan Town highlights that it is an alcohol free zone and maybe Cavan should do the same. 

Councillor D. Boylan stated that the Government are currently looking at the situation.

Councillor A. Boyle stated that anti-social behaviour is a problem in every town and needs to be looked at nationally.  He stated that supermarkets have destroyed the small publican.

Councillor D. Blake stated that the issue of bye-laws needed to be looked at on a County basis.  He stated that Alex White, Minister of State at the Department of Health with responsibility for Primary Care hopes to have legislation brought out before the end of the year to deal with low cost alcohol selling.
Councillor P. O’Reilly noted that there are bye-laws in Virginia and the implementation of the bye-laws seem to be a problem

Councillor A. Boylan stated that the attitude among young people needs to change and adults have to show proper example to the youth.  He stated that it should be part of the school programme to advise young people on the seriousness of alcohol abuse.
Mr. Ger Finn, Director of Services informed that meeting that there are bye-laws in place in Cootehill, Virginia and Cavan town.  He stated that the Gardai are in favour of bye-laws in Bailieborough but the areas to be included in these bye-laws need to be mapped out.  He stated that the Council would look at the County as a whole and work with the local area councillors.
Councillor N.Smyth thanked all members for their positive input.

3.
Calling on Cavan County Council to increase investment and attention to the rejuvenation of the Main Street in Bailieborough and update on putting in place a Strategy Committee for the upgrading of Main Streets in all towns in the County.
Councillor N. Smyth stated that she and her area colleagues had been invited to a meeting by the traders in Bailieborough who presented them with a ten page document expressing their concern for business people on Main Street in Bailieborough.  She stated that she was delighted to see investment being put into the upgrading of the local water network for Bailieborough but a lot of businesses on Main St. have lost business over the last few months due to same.  She stated that the traders felt the integrity of the main street had been compromised.  She stated that there were wires everywhere on the street so much so as you could run the Luas down it.  She called on Cavan County Council to increase investment and attention to the rejuvenation of the Main Street in Bailieborough and update putting in place a Strategy Committee for the upgrading of Main Streets in all towns in the County.  She stated that she appreciated that the Council had met with the business people and have agreed to put in place a plan for refurbishing the roadways in and around the town of Bailieborough once ongoing works to upgrade local water and broadband networks are completed.  
Councillor P. McDonald stated that traders were annoyed with the situation of the street.  He 
stated that the traders had a very productive meeting with the executive of Cavan County Council and were very happy with the outcome.
Councillor S. McKiernan welcomed the fact that huge investment had been put into the upgrading of the water scheme which is now nearing completion.  He welcomed the fact that Aldi is coming to Bailieborough and he called on the management of Aldi to assess Main Street in Bailieborough and other sites that might be more suitable to them.

Councillor F. Curtin stated that derelict buildings are also an issue in Bailieboro.  He stated that currently there are two banks closed in Bailieborough and who is responsible for the ownership of the banks.

Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services informed the members that a meeting had taken place with the Bailieborough Business Network Group.  He stated that the traders voiced their concerns and the executive in turn reacted by giving a commitment to repair the streetscape once current works are completed.  He stated that a strategic group would be set up to lead the implementation of the plan.
Councillor N. Smyth thanked the executive for their positive response.  She emphasized that she will endeavour to assist in solving issues in whatever way she can when matters are brought to her attention.
4.
Calling on Cavan County Council to implement new safety measures at St. Ultan’s National School, Killinkere.


Councillor N. Smyth called on Cavan County Council to implement new safety measures at St. Ultan’s National School, Killinkere.  She stated that there are a large number of pupils attending this school and parents are concerned for the safety of their children.

Councillor P. McDonald stated that this is a busy stretch of road and safety measures are required.


Councillor F. Curtin pointed out that the area near the school attracts large volumes of traffic and not just at peak school times.


Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that he would pass on the concerns of the elected members to the road design team and the costing of such work would have to be considered.
6.
Sewerage Scheme in Milltown Village.
Councillor S. Smith stated that Milltown was a beautiful village situated between Killeshandra and Belturbet, He stated that a sewerage scheme is needed to supply the large number of housing and community facilities situated in the village.    He proposed that the Council write to the Minister for Environment requesting him to make funds available to progress the sewerage scheme for the village of Milltown.
Councillor J.P. Feeley seconded the proposal.  He stated that while it is a relatively small programme it will have a huge impact on improving things for the area.  He expressed concern that with the onset of Uisce Eireann it would be set aside.

Councillor Damien Brady stated that there are a lot of houses in the village waiting to get rid of their septic tanks and link into the new sewerage scheme.

Mr. Eoin Doyle, Director of Services welcomed the attention given by the members to this scheme.  He stated that the Council had already purchased lands and were fully intent in progressing it further.  He stated that he would be meeting with representatives from Irish Water soon and he would put the project on the agenda.
7.
Footpaths in Cootehill Town.

Councillor A. Boyle called on the Council to improve footpaths in Cootehill town, which are causing access problems for wheelchair users.  He stated that the original workmanship on the town’s footpath was poor and they are now in urgent need of repair.  He stated that Drumlin House training centre is situated in Cootehill and it provides rehabilitative and occupational services as well as a supported employment programme to those aged 16 and over.  He stated that the Holy Family School is also situated in Cootehill town and is attended by 120 pupils who avail of specialist services such as speech and language therapy and physiotherapy.  He stated that the footpaths in the town are especially affecting those in need of wheelchair access.  He stated that although the local engineer has facilitated disabled children, the footpaths on the town’s main street are not level as they are covered in 16inch tiles when they should have been cemented.  He stated that there are four main areas in Cootehill where the footpaths need doing and these are Main Street, Cavan Road to Errigal Hotel, Holy Family School to Monaghan border and on Station Road.
Councillor J. O’Hare supported the motion and complimented Councillor Boyle for addressing the issue.

Councillor W. Bennett proposed that the Council look for special funding to repair the footpaths due to the fact that Drumlin House and Holy Family School are located in the town.

Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services agreed with the sentiments of the members.  He stated that the Council won’t have the capacity in 2014 to consider works on footpaths as emphasis will be on maintaining the existing network.  He stated that should funding become available such works could be carried out.
10.
Update on water situation in Swanlinbar.
Councillor P. McVitty stated that there has been major disruption to water services in the Swanlinbar area in recent months.  He asked for an update on the water situation in Swanlinbar, He stated that there are a number of businesses in the town who suffer when the water supply is cut off.  He stated that the Council did supply tankers of fresh water to the town and appreciated same.  He stated that the Council placed an ad on Northern Sound telling people about the disruption but not all people listen to Northern Sound.  He asked if this is to happen again that the Council communicates with the business people in the town.
Councillor J.P. Feeley complimented the local water maintenance caretaker and the staff of the Council who worked into the night to deal with the issues which caused the fault.  He stated that there is a need for significant investment in the months ahead to ensure that there are no further disruptions to the supply in the village and the surrounding areas.  
Councillor Damien Brady stated that a lot of money has been spent on this water treatment plant.  He stated that a new source would solve the issue.

Councillor S. Smith stated that a stand by source is required as it is a weather related problem.  

Mr. Eoin Doyle, Director of Services acknowledged the concerns of the elected members.  He stated that the people in Swanlinbar were extremely reasonable and patient. He stated that at no stage was there any biological contamination that could have impacted on human health but that the shortages were due to a cut-off system in the local plant.  He stated that when the water was cut off it caused the reservoir levels to drop and this only served to exacerbate the problem further in getting things back to normal.  He stated that the water is of a pure and high standard.  He stated that the problems that were occurring were apparently arising from the journey the water made to the treatment plant.  He stated that the Council had invested heavily in the treatment plant including advanced warning systems and a detailed environmental survey including a commissioning of a hydrologist report but there could be need for substantial further investment to solve the problem.   He stated that the Council was now at the point where they will look at a new source or link up with an adjoining scheme. He stated that the Council will consult with Irish Water and hopefully will come back with a permanent solution. 
Votes of Smypathy:

· The Murtagh & Carolan Families on the death of Andrea Murtagh, Kingscourt, Co. Cavan
· The Family of the late Richard Keith, Cornafean who died suddenly in Perth, Australia.
· Bishop Leo O’Reilly on the death of Fr. Patsy Young former PP Ballyconnell.

Item Nos. 5, 8, 9, 11, 12, 13, 14 and 15 were deferred.

The meeting concluded at 5.45 p.m.
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